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The consent agen-
da was approved.  
Approval of regular 
agenda. The May-
or asked to make a 
change to the regular 
agenda, striking item 
11.  The agenda was 
approved with the 
amendment. 

Public comments 
was next: Joanne La-
dio asked how citi-
zens would be asked 
to contribute to the 
police audit and if 
Bobcat is still sched-
uled to start in July.

 Dianne Kyte stat-

Chelsea City Council Votes to 
Resume In Person Meetings

ed that in Washtenaw 
County there are 24 
hour phone mental 
health services. You 
can call 734-544-3050 
and mobile service if 
someone is in crisis.  
She also suggested 
Washtenaw County 
Mental Health web-
site at https://www.
washtenaw.org/2936/
Crisis-Services.

Scott wonders if 
the police depart-
ment is involved with 
the Cares group so 
if there is a mental 
health call the police 
can utilize those ser-
vices.

Council Business 
was next; Ratification 
of Agreement be-
tween Local 214 and 
City of Chelsea (Han-
ifan) $750 signing bo-
nus, wage increases, 
increase in life insur-
ance. 214 met and rat-
ified the agreement. 
July 1-2021-June 30 
2024.  Mayor John-
son noted that these 
changes were bud-
geted.  The motion 
passed.

Non-Union, Sala-
ried Employee Wage 
Increase (Hanifan) 
3% wage increase for 
nonunion salaried 

employees.  13 em-
ployees did not re-
ceive an increase this 
year due to uncer-
tainty of Covid.  The 
mayor noted that  this 
was budgeted and she 
thinks it’s important 
to show appreciation 
to staff for the great 
work they’re doing. 
The motion passed. 
Council member Al-
bertson echoed the 
mayor’s sentiment 
about the staff. 

Transfer of Road 
Certification; Old 
US12, from Washt-
enaw County Road 

Chelsea Education Foundation Awards 
45 Scholarships totaling $34,750

CEF President Lynn Fox and Board Member 
Kimberly Gillow present a check for $34,750 

to Superintendent Dr. Julie Helber.

From: D&B Strategic 
Marketing

Chelsea Edu-
cation Foundation 
(CEF) recently pro-
vided $34,750 to 
Chelsea schools for 
scholarships. Win-
ners were announced 
on June 4 at the an-
nual Senior Awards 

Night held at the 
Chelsea Football Sta-
dium. 

Since 2001, over 
900 scholarships have 
been awarded by CEF 
to students for service 
to the community 
and outstanding aca-
demic performance.

While many 
scholarships are 
geared toward tradi-
tional four-year col-
lege students and to 

From: Michelle 
Tuplin

Serendipity Books 
is the recipient of a 
competitive nation-
wide $10,000 grant 
awarded to indepen-
dent bookstores!! This 
will ensure that Chel-
sea has a robust and 
vibrant independent 
bookstore in its midst.

States owner of 
Serendipity Books 
Michelle Tuplin: “The 
Survive to Thrive 
grant was announced 
and indie bookstores 
exploded in nervous 

Serendipity Books Receives 
Independent Bookstore Grant

Pictured is Michelle 
Tuplin, Owner of 
Serendipity Books

excitement. 10K. 
Imagine what 10K 
could do to boost 200 
deserving bookstores 
across the nation. Was 
it even silly to think 
about?

I sharpened my 
pencil. I told the sto-
ry of Chelsea and be-
yond and the support 
showered on Seren-
dipity Books during 
the pandemic. I wrote 
about piles of special 
orders, private shop-
ping,   those dreadful 
gloves we wore, virtu-
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From: Matt 
Pegouskie

Healthy Towns 
Foundation (5HF), 
whose mission is to 
cultivate improve-
ments in personal and 
community wellness 
in Chelsea, Dexter, 
Grass Lake, Manches-
ter and Stockbridge 
Michigan, is pleased 
to announce Stephen 
D. Petty as the new 
Chief Executive Offi-
cer of 5HF.  Steve will 

Welcome Stephen Petty as 5 Healthy 
Towns Foundation new CEO

join the Foundation in 
mid-July as the succes-
sor of Amy Heydlauff 
who is retiring from 
that position after 12 
years.  

Steve has held nu-
merous positions over 
the last 15 years at the 
Ann Arbor YMCA, 
most recently as Vice 
President of Healthy 
Living & Social Re-
sponsibility.  His re-
sponsibilities includ-
ed oversight of health 
& wellness programs 
and facilities, aquatics, 
youth sports & camps, 
teen programming, 
c om mu n i t y - b a s e d 
programming, dance 
and arts.  Steve also 
provided leadership 

to health management 
initiatives, develop-
ing referral systems 
and community part-
nerships to advance 

health intervention 
programs such as 
Livestrong, Diabetes 
Prevention Program, 
Moving for Better Bal-
ance, Enhance Fitness, 
Pedaling for Parkin-
son’s and Blood Pres-
sure Self-Monitoring.  
Steve brings experi-
ence building authen-
tic collaborations to 
better meet the needs 
of members, patrons 
and community part-
ners.  

Patrick Conlin, 
current Chair of the 5 
Healthy Towns Board 
of Directors and 
member of the CEO 
search committee 
stated, “Steve’s experi-
ence at the YMCA and 
his natural skills as a 
leader make him an 
excellent CEO choice 

to balance internal 
management respon-
sibilities with the ex-
ternal visibility that 
is vital to achieving 
the strategic goals of 5 
Healthy Towns.”

Steve earned his 
BA (Hons) in Media 
and Cultural Stud-
ies at University of 

Manchester, England 
and holds certificates 
in Content Strategy 
(Northwestern Uni-
versity) and Business 
Strategy (University of 
Virginia). Steve lives 
in Dexter, MI with his 
wife Gemma, and two 
children, Lochlan and 
Georgiana.
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The road ended in 
the final four for Chel-
sea softball last week 
in East Lansing. The 
Lady Bulldogs bowed 
out of the State Tour-
nament with an im-
pressive 37-5 record. 
The Chelsea Lady Bull-
dogs softball team lost 
last Thursday in the 
Division 2 semi-fi-

ROAD
ENDS

By Dave Merchant 
dmerchant9701@yahoo.com

nals against Marys-
ville 7-1 at Michigan 
State University. The 
locals had trouble with 
Marysville’s pitcher. 
“She wasn’t the fast-
est pitcher we faced,” 
Chelsea head softball 
coach Jeff Connel-
ly said. “We had three 
hits and double digit 
strikeouts (in the loss).” 
The game was 2-1  and 
things got away from 

the Lady Bulldogs. 
“They were a really fast 
team,” he said. “They 
would reach swing 
(like a bunt) and the 
ball would go four or 
five feet in front. They 
were half way to first 
before we could field it.” 
This year’s team shat-
tered the school’s home 
run record with 56 
homers in 42 games. 
The previous record was 
41 homers in 38 games. 
Connelly graduates 
four seniors: Katherine 
Thoms who was Aca-
demic All-State, SEC 
(Southeast Conference) 
and was awarded SEC 
Sportsman award. Ni-
cole Roeser and Mad-
die Dunlap were SEC 
Academic. Emily Mc-
Cally is the other se-
nior who graduated. 
“The kids are sharp and 
smart,” he said of the 
seniors who graduated. 
“We get the majority 
back.”

CHELSEA BULLDOGS 
SOFTBALL
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Savings in
Chelsea

 ➢ continued from page 1

Chelsea Education 
Foundation Awards 45 

Scholarships totaling $34,750
those entering trade 
schools, others are 
designed for non-tra-
ditional students or 
students already en-
rolled in a course of 
study rather than a 
newly-minted gradu-
ating senior. 

“I am extremely 
grateful for the CEF 
scholarship (Doris 
Schumacher / A Hen-
ry Schumacher Me-
morial Scholarship) I 
received this year. In 
the past and present, 
all of my CEF scholar-
ships have increased 
my ability to focus on 
academics and com-
munity by lessening 
the financial burden 
of college attendance. 
Simply put, they help 
a lot,” said Emily 
Chizek, a 2020 CHS 
graduate entering 
her sophomore year 
at Calvin University, 
where she is studying 
public health. 

2021 Scholarship 
Winners:

The Joseph Pia-
secki Scholarship - 
Rachel Bareis

CEF Academic 
Scholarships - Carter 
DeRosia, Ella Mya Gi-
rard, Emma Hicken, 
Rachel Bareis, Robert 
Moore, April Dem-
binski, Ava Saxton, 
Brian Morgans, Con-
nor Mckenzie, Dako-
ta Drew, Ella Cowhy, 
Evan Eidt, Hannah 
Harmes, Isaac Stoker, 
Jack Krugh, Kiegan 
Cavett,  Natalie Da-
vies, Riley Mickle, Ri-
ley Scritchfield, Katie 
Moore, Logan Otto, 
Veronica Blissick

CEF Community 
Service Scholarships 
- Katie Moore, Isaac 
Stoker, Ella Cowhy, 
Kate Vanderspool, 
Riley Scritchfield, 
Aaron Zivsak, Logan 
Otto, Rachel Bareis, 
Veronica Blissick

Jillian Lea Drow 

Memorial Scholar-
ship - Ella Cowhy

Robert W Wag-
ner Engineering 
Scholarship - Jack 
Krugh

Judith Lynn Wag-
ner Owens Teacher 
Scholarship - Ethan 
Corkin-Howell

Mary Merkel 
Memorial Nursing 
Scholarship - Ava 
Saxton

Doris Schumach-
er / A Henry Schum-
acher Memorial 
Scholarship - Emily 
Chizek

Female in Fi-
nance Scholarship - 
Sierra Kratz

Chelsea Family 
Dentistry - Hannah 
Harmes

Chelsea Rod and 
Gun Club Schol-
arships - Meghan 
Hause, Kiegan Cavett

Joel Gentz Me-
morial Leadership 
and Service Scholar-
ship - Rachel Bareis

Brian McGrath 
Memorial Scholar-
ships - Robert Moore, 
Rachel Bareis

CEF Engineer-
ing, Accounting, 
Computer Science 
Scholarship - Riley 
Scritchfield

Money is raised 
through donations 
and annual fundrais-
ers.

"We truly appre-
ciate the individuals 
and businesses that 
host their scholar-
ships with CEF. Their 
contributions support 
the dreams and ed-
ucation of our next 
generation," said 
Lynn Fox, CEF Presi-
dent.

Chelsea Educa-
tion Foundation is a 
non-profit 501(c)3. 
Organized in 1990, 
the mission of CEF is 
to enhance the Chel-
sea School District's 
educational experi-
ences by financing 

projects beyond the 
resources of the dis-
trict and by providing 
scholarships to dis-
trict graduates. Since 
its inception, over 
46,000 students have 
received benefits from 
the foundation, and 
600 grant programs 
have been funded 
ranging from art in-
stallations to robotics 
programs, and over 

900 scholarships have 
been awarded to stu-
dents with outstand-
ing achievement.

To learn more 
about Chelsea Educa-
tion Foundation, visit 
www.chelseaeducai-
tionfoundation.org or 
email the Board Pres-
ident, Lynn Fox, at 
president@chelseaed-
ucationfoundation.
org.
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 ➢ continued from page 1

Trinh Pifer of Chel-
sea, Michigan, age 51, 
died Sunday, June 6, 
2021 at U of M Hospi-
tal in Ann Arbor. Born 
on April 17, 1970 in 
Saigon, Vietnam, Trinh 
Thi My Bui was a child 
born in the midst of a 
civil war that was con-
fusing to those caught 
on both sides. After the 
fall of Saigon in 1975, 
Trinh, her parents Kha 
and Thai Bui, and sib-
lings, Khanh (Khanh), 
Thuy, Thu (Tom), Nu 
(Mark) were sponsored 
by St. Williams Catholic 
Church in Walled Lake, 
MI. Empathy and sup-
port of this faith com-
munity was the key to 
the Bui family’s ability 
to transform from ref-
ugees who arrived with 
just the clothes on their 
backs to becoming con-
tributing US citizens. 
After being in the U.S. 
for two years, her broth-
er Paul (Jennifer) was 
born.

Obituaries 
Trinh Pifer

Trinh and her sib-
lings started school in 
Walled Lake, knowing 
limited, if any, English. 
Her parents drilled the 
importance of educa-
tion as the key to ac-
cessing the American 
Dream. While the chil-
dren fought to assimi-
late and blend into the 
99.9% white commu-
nity of Walled Lake her 
parents held on to Viet-
namese traditions. The 
main teaching instilled 
by her mom during this 
time was her love of 
cooking and expressing 
love through sharing 
food.

Trinh graduated in 
the top ten of her high 
school class and attend-
ed the University of 
Michigan from 1988-
1992. In January of her 
last year at U of M, she 
met her future husband, 
partner in crime, and 
best friend, Daniel Lee 
Pifer, at the Nectarine 
ballroom. Trinh was 
accepted to the Peace 
Corps in Nepal shortly 
after and would leave in 
September 1992 for her 
two-year commitment. 
After her first year in 
Nepal filled with copi-
ous letters and the occa-
sional phone call, Dan 
planned a month-long 
trip to visit Trinh in 
December 1993 which 
became the start of their 

future Pifer Nomads ad-
ventures and sense of 
wanderlust. During the 
visit, Dan proposed to 
Trinh, kneeling on the 
mud floor in her small 
apartment. They were 
married on July 1, 1995. 
That fall, Trinh started 
her studies at the U of M 
School of Public Health. 
In 1996, Maya Thi Pifer 
was born. Trinh grad-
uated with her MPH 
degree in 1997 and was 
hired by the URREA 
now known as Arbor 
Research Collabora-
tive for Health – a job 
in which she was able 
to fulfill some of her 
wanderlust and travel 
to conferences across 
the globe. In May 1998, 
Trinh and Dan bought 
a 10-acre parcel of land 
in Lima Township, and 
in October 1999, moved 
into the home they 
build with their own 
sweat and tears. After 
the house adventure, 
Leah Mae Pifer was 
born in 2000.

Life has a way of 
making us face new 
challenges. In 2003, 
Trinh was diagnosed 
with a rare blood con-
dition. In 2005, she re-
signed from URREA 
and decided to start her 
own business in Chelsea 
where she could spend 
more time with her girls. 
She opened the Gar-

den Mill in June, 2005. 
Trinh became a signif-
icant advocate and vi-
sionary for her commu-
nity and small business. 
She helped to start the 
Chocolate Extravagan-
za and Wine, Women, 
and Shopping events. 
She was a member of 
the Garden Club as well 
as serving on a plethora 
of boards in the com-
munity such as Chel-
sea Center for the Arts, 
Chelsea First Steering 
Committee, Michigan 
Association of Senior 
Centers, Blueprint for 
Aging, and Chelsea 
Community Center Ex-

ploratory Committee. 
After selling the Garden 
Mill, Trinh became Ex-
ecutive Director to the 
Chelsea Senior Center 
from 2011 until 2019. 
During her tenure she 
was instrumental in 
building a senior nutri-
tion program, and pro-
moting the Intergener-
ational Garden to share 
her passion for food and 
gardening, as well as 
helping to establish the 
Grass Lake Senior Cen-
ter. In 2019, she won the 
Chelsea Citizen of the 
Year award. Trinh felt 
she lived a full life sur-
rounded by family and 

a community that loved 
her.

A celebration of her 
life will be held later this 
summer, with plans to 
share the event online. 
If you have fun pictures, 
stories, or memories of 
Trinh to share please 
email them to  Pifer@
ColeFuneralChapel .
com.  In lieu of flowers, 
memorial contributions 
may be made to Mat-
thaei Botanical Gardens 
as a tribute gift in her 
name or to the Chel-
sea Senior Center.   Ar-
rangements by Cole Fu-
neral Chapel, Chelsea.

Serendipity Books Receives 
Independent Bookstore Grant

al events, contact-free 
pick-up, and deliver-
ies to the retirement 
communities. I de-
tailed the bookstore's 
mission, matching 
books to customers 
and supporting liter-
acy, inquiry, and di-
verse thought in our 
small midwestern 
town. I described how 
10K would enable 
Serendipity Books to 
forge ahead, heav-
ily investing in ad-

ditional curated in-
ventory just right for 
our town. Then I put 
my pencil down and 
waited....

Congratulations, 
Chelsea! We did it. 
Expect Serendipity 
Books to leap from 
strength to strength 
on the back of this 
extraordinarily gen-
erous grant. We are 
all winners!! It's be-
cause I could tell the 
story of a town that 
showed how much 

they wanted a robust 
and thriving inde-
pendent bookstore. 
Thank you, Chelsea, 
and thank you Binc!

The extraordi-
nary support Seren-
dipity Books received 
during the pandemic 
demonstrates a com-
munity that wants a 
thriving independent 
bookstore. Matching 
individual custom-
ers with their perfect 
book from our curat-
ed collection will al-
ways be the mission 
of Serendipity Books. 
This generous grant 
ensures that Seren-
dipity Books can 
move from strength 
to strength as we ful-
fill our mission and 
serve our communi-
ty.”
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Disclaimer: All prices are plus tax, 10,000 miles per year, with approved credit through GM Financial. CTA units are remainder of 10,000 miles per year.  All prices include GM 
employee pricing. Current Lessees must be in a 2016 or newer GM lease expiring after March 1, 2020. Residency restrictions do apply. Limited stock. Not all units will 
qualify. Prices are good through 6/30/2021. Pictures may not be actual vehicle.  Must qualify for tier 1 credit with GM Financial. Must take delivery from dealer inventory 
By 6/30/2021.  See dealer for more details.

©2021 General Motors. All Rights Reserved. Cadillac®www.suburbancadillacofannarbor.com

LOCATION

3515 Jackson Rad

Ann Arbor, MI 48103

SALES

877.212.3162

SERVICE

888.887.1753

2021 XT6 AWD, PREMIUM
LUXURY

$419/ 36/ $3,495
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18269

2021 XT5 AWD
LUXURY

$399/ 36 / $2,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18335

2021 CT4 PREMIUM 
LUXURY

$349 / 36 / $2,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

Stk. #K18204

2021 CT5

$429 / 36 / $3,995
PER MONTH1 MONTHS DUE AT SIGNING  

AFTER ALL OFFERS

ULTRA-LOW MILEAGE LEASES FOR WELL-QUALIFIED LESSEES

No security deposit required. Plus tax. Mileage charge of 25¢ per mile over 
30,000 miles.

PREMIUM 
LUXURY

Stk. #K18088 
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CHELSEACHELSEA
ATHLETICSATHLETICS

By Don Richter 
drichter101@comcast.net

ON THE SIDELINE:
DOG WALKERS, “LOVE BOAT,” LOUD 

MUFFLERS AND RECUPERATION

By Dave Merchant 
dmerchant9701@yahoo.com

 continued on page 10

Chelsea senior Mol-
ly Mannor will be the 
captain on the varsity 
soccer and track and 
field teams next school 
year.

This Lady Bull-
dog has class, style and 
above all, game. So far 
she has enjoyed suc-
cess in both sports. 
“My 4x100 shuttle-hur-
dle-relay team got the 
new school record for 
time,” Molly said. “We 
ended up breaking our 
own school record by 
a second at the Larry 
Steeb Meet with a time 
of 1.06.36 seconds.”

CAPTAIN MOLLY

Photos By: Rachel Krug

She did well at the 
state meet in track. “I 
was seeded 14th for the 
D2 State track meet and 
ended up placing 8th 
(which is all state) with 
a PR in the preliminar-
ies and then another 
in the finals,” she com-
mented.

Soccer holds mem-
ories as well. Molly was 
able to raise the team’s 
spirits. “Another mo-
ment was the bus ride 
back home from losing 
to Pinckney, the game 
that ended our soccer 
season,” she said. “Ev-
eryone was really upset 
about that but it was re-
ally great to see the girls 

keep their heads up, al-
ready talking about how 
to improve, and what 
they were going to work 
on, making plans for 
what they would go do 
next, or even just help-
ing other people feel 
better about the loss. It 
was a good bonding ex-
perience I guess, and I 
think it pulled us closer 
as a group.”

Outside the class-
room she keeps busy. 
I play on the Chelsea 
Soccer Club in the Fall 
and I also work at Ag-
ricole,” she said. Art (by 
far) is her favorite class. 

Favorite teacher 
and coach is someone 

she sees a lot of. “Bert 
Kruse, and it’s a good 
thing too considering 
how many after hour 
practices we have,” she 
announced. “He’s a re-
ally great coach and 
has always been su-
per accommodating, I 
wouldn’t be where I am 
without his support and 
expertise.”

Teammates in both 
sports have helped 
her a lot. “It’s hard to 
mention just one per-
son when everyone on 
both the soccer and 
track teams is always 
so supportive,” she said. 
“Carley Grabarczyk was 
a notable person this 

year, she was anoth-
er soccer player who 
was duel rostered with 
track, and it was nice to 
have someone to train 
with all season. (in the 
past I trained with just 
the coach) Carley and 
I were on the same 
state qualifying 4x100 
team as well as Makay-
la Kegerreis and Laney 
Smith (both of which 
have also been really 
supportive). We have 
plans to place at states 
next year for the 4x100, 
seeing as none of us are 
graduating this year. 
It’s  a privilege to be able 
to have such good sup-
port coming from both 
my sports and I’m really 
thankful to everyone on 
both teams for that.”

 “Her primary sport 
was soccer and she 
did track too,” Chelsea 
girls’s track coach Loren 
Thorburn said. “She was 
All-State in the 100m 
hurdles. She led off the 
4x100m relay that qual-
ified for States too. She 
really improved from 
her freshman year in 
2019. We are looking at 
her to be a key athlete 
on our team next sea-
son. She will be a cap-
tain on both the soccer 

and track teams.”
Sports in college 

may be hard since her 
career interest is not at 
a traditional school.

“I’m not sure about 
college sports yet, I 
think it’s a possibility 
but I am also interested 
in going to art school 
(many of which don’t 
have sports teams)” she 
said with a smile.

She really loves do-
ing most anything cre-
ative: drawing, paint-
ing, music, writing. 
Molly also really enjoys 
hiking.

Molly’s dad and 
mom are Chris and 
Amy Mannor. She has 
an older brother Jack 
Mannor.

Advice for young-
er athletes is very good 
and logical. “Don’t wor-
ry too much about what 
you can’t do, focus on 
what you can do,” she 
said. “Achieve whatever 
you can whenever you 
can, no matter how in-
significant or small it 
may seem at the mo-
ment. These things add 
up. Even if you’re only 
dropping .01 seconds, 
that’s still an improve-
ment.”

It’s been three 
weeks and two days 
since I jumped off the 
roof of my shed. Be-
cause of my lack of 
judgment, I fractured 
my tibia just below 
the knee, partially 
tore my calf muscle, 
injured my heel and 
somehow cracked a 
rib.

I know, I know, I 
know, believe me, I 
KNOW, I’m an idiot. 
Trust me, I’ve heard 
that sentiment over 
and over from friends, 
family and work col-
leagues these past few 
weeks. I swear, even 
my neighbor’s dog, 
who used to be my 
good bud, is giving 
me the side eye and 
shaking its head back 
and forth in a “How 
could you? You dis-

gust me” type of way.
Because of my 

thoughtlessness I’ve 
been off work and 
couch-ridden ever 
since. I just heard to-
day from my ortho-
pedic doctor that he 
wants me to contin-
ue to stay off my leg 
for another FOUR 
WEEKS.

I can’t do it.
There is no way I 

will mentally survive 
four more weeks of 
sitting on my couch. 
A man can only watch 
TV and surf the Inter-
net so much before he 
goes stir crazy. I live 
on a corner of a some-
what busy residen-
tial street and if I see 
from my couch one 
more truck pulling a 
camper or a Jeep with 
a kayak on top going 
someplace outdoorsy 
and fun, I’m going to 
scream.

Life just ain’t fair, 
is it?

I despise being 
stuck indoors un-
able to do anything. 
Just brushing my 
teeth is an entire or-
deal. When you’re 
hobbling around on 
crutches banging 

into tables, walls and 
doors and trying to 
maneuver in a tight 
and tiny bathroom, 
brushing one’s teeth 
takes on a whole new 
meaning. Grabbing 
the toothpaste from 
the medicine cabinet, 
squeezing a glob onto 
my toothbrush, put-
ting the cap back on, 
balancing on one foot, 
steadying myself on 
my crutches and final-
ly brushing my teeth 
takes quite an effort. 
Once I finish brush-
ing, rinsing, putting 
everything back in 
its proper place and 
hobbling back to the 
couch or to bed, I’m 
drenched in sweat 
and exhausted. And 
that’s just brushing 
my teeth. Don’t even 

get me started on pre-
paring meals or going 
out to get my mail.

Four more weeks 
of this? No thank you.

However, since 
I’ve been cooped up in 
my house and on my 
couch, I’ve had a front 
row seat to all the ac-
tivity that I otherwise 
have missed all these 
years when I was a 
working man.

A few observa-
tions.

People sure are 
creatures of habit.

I live near rail-
road tracks and over 
the years I’ve learned 
the times to expect 
the trains each night. 
They’re on a pretty 
tight schedule. How-
ever, the trains have 
nothing on my neigh-

borhood’s dog walk-
ers. Wow, these peo-
ple make Seal Team 
6 look undisciplined 
and sloppy. I swear, 
I can set my clocks 
by these faithful dog 
walkers. There’s about 
seven of them in my 
neighborhood who 
pass by my house ev-
ery evening at the 
same time without 
fail. After three weeks, 
I’ve even begun to no-
tice subtle differences 
in some of the walk-
ers’ and dogs’ attire.

“Oh, the blonde 
with the ponytail 
went with the neon 
pink sneakers today 
instead of her usual 
bright red Chuck Tay-
lor’s — nice choice. I 
see  the sweet-looking 
Husky is wearing a 
blue bandana around 
its neck today — 
must’ve been feeling 
frisky today. And the 
older lady with her 
tiny dog has her fanny 
pack on backward to-
day instead of sport-
ing it up front.”

People don’t know 
how to take care of 
their vehicles.

I don’t know about 
your neighborhood, 

but in mine, since I’ve 
been cooped up on the 
couch these past few 
weeks, much to my 
chagrin, I’ve noticed 
the same people, driv-
ing the same vehicles, 
need mufflers. Why 
don’t these people 
ever get their vehicles 
fixed? When you’ve 
gone through a two-
week pay period and 
you still need a muf-
fler, something ain’t 
right. Do these peo-
ple like the attention 
a loud exhaust system 
provides for them? Is 
that why they don’t get 
their vehicle fixed? As 
a driver, I can’t imag-
ine constantly hearing 
that noise everywhere 
I went. Maybe these 
people wear ear plugs? 
I can see having a loud 
muffler being “cool” 
for a bit, but after 
awhile doesn’t it even 
annoy the driver or 
their passengers? It’s 
to the point after three 
weeks on the couch 
that I actually recog-
nize each loud vehi-
cle’s sound. Please, for 
the sake of all things 
peaceful, take the 
time and effort and 

Since being couch-ridden for the past three 
weeks, the best shows this columnist has 

watched on TV are old “Love Boat” reruns.
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Auto, Home, Life, Business, 
Farm and more

Chelsea

Commission to City 
of Chelsea (Hanifan). 
If this is approved to-
night, the county will 
submit on Chelsea’s 
behalf.  The motion 
passed.

Border to Border 
Trail City of Chel-
sea to Werkner Road 
Trail Segment Agree-
ment; (Hanifan) A 
maintenance agree-
ment for the Border 
to Border Trail and 
Washtenaw Coun-
ty. It is the standard 
agreement that other 
communities have in 
place.   The motion 
was approved. 

Request for Ma-
jor Amendment to 
Heritage Pointe (Her-
itage Farms) PUD 
Area Plan to increase 
allowable lot cover-
age from 20% to 35% 
(Upfal); The major 
change is to increase 
allowable lot cover-
age to allow diversity 
to housing options. 
Planning commission 
recommended this 
to the council unan-
imously. Mr. Iannelli 
asked if lots could po-
tentially be increased.  
The answer is no.  The 

Chelsea City Council 
Votes to Resume In 

Person Meetings
motion passed. 

Resolution to As-
sign Delinquent Util-
ity Invoices to Taxes 
(Garber); Staff has 
attempted to collect 
multiple times. So 
they are requesting 
to place utility liens 
on the taxes, which 
is done fairly regu-
larly.  The resolution 
passed. 

2020 – 2021 Year 
end Budget Amend-
ments (Garber); re-
flect changes in this 
business year. The 
motion passed. 

Annual Other 
Post-Employment 
Benefit (OPEB) Lia-
bility Funding (Gar-
ber); This contribu-
tion is in line with 
the adopted policy.   
There has been about 
a five million dollar 
reduction in liabili-
ty.  Chelsea is doing 
really well reducing 
liability.  The motion 
passed. 

Annual Electric 
Payment In lieu of 
Taxes (PILOT) Trans-
fer (Garber);  this is an 
item seen each year.  
The motion passed. 

Public Meetings 
(Council, Boards, 

Commission and 
Committees) (Hani-
fan); Public meetings 
effective July 1st 2021 
(council meeting is 
Tuesday July 6th).  
This would mean 
meetings would re-
sume in council 
chambers.  The mo-
tion passed. 

Staff reports:
John Hanifan gave 

his report. If you see a 
limb come down near 
power lines please call 
the non emergency 
number and report. 
30-36 residents will 
have the opportunity 
to have a one house 
interview.  They will 
utilize their method-
ology to select resi-
dents.   The work will 
be conducted toward 
the end of July. 

Chief Toth gave 
his police report.  
The police have had 
6 Care teams calls. 
They help take a per-
son into custody with 
the Care team.  They 
are helping when 
someone is in a men-
tal health crisis.  Chief 
Toth wants to hear 
from anyone who is 
not treated with the 
utmost respect and 

dignity and he wants 
to know if you aren’t.  
There is an opening 
for a part time police 
officer and dispatch. 

Council reports:
Mr. Ianelli stated 

the Human Rights 
commission has a 
work session.

Mr. Feeney stated 
Cappa is setting up 
a committee to look 
at the possibility of a 
new fire station. 

Ms. Albertson 
stated the planning 
commission  focused 
on what was voted 
upon this evening.  

Mayor Johnson’s 
report; The commu-
nity center task force  
had its first meeting. 
The DDA gave an 
update on projects 
in the district. The 
Mayor attended the 
Junetenth celebration 
for Washtenaw Coun-
ty. 

There was a closed 
session for City Man-
ager review and col-
lective bargaining.   
The motion passed 
and the council went 
into closed session. 

Obituaries 
Catherine (Cathy) 

Marie Payne

Ann Arbor, MI, 
formerly of Chelsea, 
MI and Green Val-
ley, AZ, Age 95, died 
Tuesday, June 22, 
2021 at Brookdale 
Senior Living in Ann 
Arbor MI. She was 
born December 18, 
1925 in Detroit, MI, 
the daughter of Ste-
phen Edward James 
& Ethel Sarah (Shaw) 
Rondon. She worked 
for Leo Burnett Ad-
vertising Company 
from March 1, 1954 
to December 30, 1988 
in the accounting 
(Petty Cash) depart-
ment. Catherine was 
a member of the Ki-
wanis club in Chel-
sea, where she was 
a George F. Hixson 
Fellow. Two of her 
favorite things to do 
were to golf and trav-
el with her friends. 
You may even have 
seen our Aunt Cath-
erine on the back of 
a Harley Motorcycle 
driven by her nephew 
along with her niece 
right behind them 
on her Harley. She 
would be picked up at 
her home in Chelsea 
for a fun filled day of 
site seeing and trav-
eling the open roads. 
To end their day they 
would stop for a re-
laxing meal. Cather-
ine enjoyed needle-
point and gardening. 
She was a member 
of St. Mary Church, 
Chelsea.  

Catherine’s grand-
father had bought the 

“Farm” which is locat-
ed on Waterloo and 
Bush Rd. in Chelsea 
during the depression. 
Her parents moved 
the family to the Farm 
where her baby sister 
Josephine was born. 
Catherine and Lor-
raine attended the one 
room school house 
that was located on 
Waterloo Rd. At the 
tender age of 10, she 
helped her Dad study 
for his US citizenship 
in 1935. 

Catherine was 
preceded in death by 
her husband Edward 
John Payne in 1992. 
She is survived by her 
sister Josephine Bals 
of Redford, MI; many 
nieces and neph-
ews, great-nieces and 
nephews, and   great-
great nieces and neph-
ews. She was preceded 
in death by her sister 
and brother-in-law 
Lorraine and LeRoy 
Fulcher.  

Burial will take 
place at Holy Sepul-
chre Cemetery, in 
Southfield.  Memorial 
contributions may be 
made to Kiwanis Club 
of Chelsea, PO Box 61, 
Chelsea, MI 48118. A 
special thank you to 
Brookdale associates 
for taking such excel-
lent care of our Aunt 
Catherine. It was tru-
ly appreciated by her 
family. Arrangements 
entrusted by Cole Fu-
neral Chapel, Chelsea.
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Photos By Charla Hamilton & Leslie Olivarez

Chelsea Area 
Chamber of Com-
merce’s Annual Golf 
Outing was held on 
Wednesday June 16 at 
the lovely Pierce Lake 
Golf Course. There 
was 91 golfers in at-
tendance. The Ace 
Sponsor was Warriors 

Chelsea Area 
Chamber of 

Commerce Annual 
Golf Outing

Management (which 
includes Jet's Piz-
za, Clocktower Co-
mix & Collectables, 
Project 418, The 
Rumpus Room, and 
The Grateful Crow). 
Breakfast was from 
The Lakehouse Bak-
ery with drinks pro-
vided by Liberty Title. 
Lunch was grilled up 

and served by Mykala 
Mortgage. Planning 
with custard from 
Culver's. Dinner was 
an awesome meal 
from Smokehouse 
52 BBQ. The weath-
er couldn’t have been 
any better for the fun 
filled outing!

fix your vehicle. The 
neighborhood will 
thank you.

There really isn’t 
a lot of good TV any-
more.

Yes, I so have a 
crush on Katie from 
“TMZ” fame, but af-
ter three weeks of 
religiously watching 
that entertainment 
show, I think I’d rath-
er get a lobotomy. Or 
pound a nail through 
my thumb. Or have a 
car run over my bare 
foot. You get the idea. 
Watching “TMZ” for 
three straight weeks 

ON THE SIDELINE:
DOG WALKERS, “LOVE BOAT,” LOUD 

MUFFLERS AND RECUPERATION
is like eating a box of 
ice cream sandwiches. 
It’s fun, enjoyable and 
yummy while you’re 
in the midst of it, but 
once you’re done you 
ask yourself why you 
did it and question 
your sanity and ability 
to make good choices. 
When sitting through 
reruns of “Love Boat” 
and “The King of 
Queens” is the best 
of your TV watching 
schedule, you know 
the current shows ar-
en’t very good.

Four more weeks 
of this? Four more 
weeks of sitting on the 

couch recuperating 
my leg?

No thank you.
Can a person still 

get a lobotomy? Can 
you get one at CVS, 
by chance? Anyone 
know?

I can’t take this.
I’m going crazy.
Bright ORANGE 

sneakers? How many 
pairs of tennis shoes 
does this ponytail 
blonde have?

Let the parade of 
dog-walkers begin.

I so need to get off 
this couch...


